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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2002 Fourth Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:

It seems like we just had our fall test, and yet here it is the end of December with only a few weeks left in this hunting season.

2002 was a hugely successful year for our little club.  We had a tremendous influx of new members, and most importantly, those new members are jumping right in and taking an active role.  That can only be good for the long-term health of NPRC. We had a very successful fall test, and maintained our reputation as being able to put on a first-class event.  We had a number of well-attended demonstrations, as well as our Handler's Clinics directed by Frank Plewa that were of great help to many of us and our dogs.

To be sure, we had a few bumps along the way.  Our January banquet was pushed back to April due to inclement weather, and we were forced to cancel our spring test due to scheduling conflicts with the Pennsylvania Game Commission. But if that's the worst that ever comes along, I'll take it!

2003 will be an interesting year for both our club and NAHRA.  After canceling the Spring test last year, we plan on coming back strong this year with a double Started, double Intermediate and single Senior, tentatively scheduled for the last weekend in March.  As always, we'll have a full slate of training sessions and demonstrations to keep us busy.  At the national level, it’s going to be an eventful year for NAHRA as they try to stabilize the organization, and build up membership levels. This will also be the year that NAHRA clearly defines their dokken policy, by their actions in sanctioning (or not) dokken tests, if not by their still confusing policy statements.

For those of you that pursue the wily goose, duck, deer or other game, I wish you the best of luck for the remainder of your season.  For all, I wish a happy holiday season, and success and prosperity in the New Year.






Lloyd
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2002 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Lloyd Ingerson


   email:  wardens@epix.net



Vice-President: 
Robert Patton   
717-528-8108   
   email:  patton@mail.pa.net
Secretary:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Treasurer:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   email:  tkjohnston@pa.net



Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
   email:  swampcop@superpa.net
Newsletter:        Larry Housman
410-837-5873       email:  housmanconstruction@erols.com 
Board of Directors

1 year term:  Jeff Riebling
717-630-9422
email:  jriebling@juno.com
                                                    Mike Ward
717- 838-2150   email:  begone1552@aol.com 

                          

                2 year term:   Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
jonvernam@yahoo.comemail: 



                         Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net
_____________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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MIKE TOME

BRUNSWICK, MARYLAND
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The gallery watches Judge Tom Johnston direct traffic at the NPRC Fall test in September.  Photo courtesy Frank Plewa. 
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Tom Johnston wonders who dressed Sten Schwandt as Griffy does a nice job ignoring the shine from Sten’s legs as he lines up for a retrieve.  Photo courtesy Frank Plewa.
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DUES RENEWAL

2003 dues should be sent to Karen Johnston by the end of January.  $30 Individual, $35 Family, $50 Sponsor, $300 Life.  Karen will send out reminder notices, so please save her the trouble of chasing you down later and send a check to her when you get it.  Make it payable to NPRC and mail  to RR 2, BOX 812, LIVERPOOL, PA 17045.  ___________________________________________________________________________

NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

Brent Hare, 3458 Shaffers Church Rd., Seven Valleys, PA 17360 Phone: 717-428-9259 

Timothy Auxt, 1001 High St., Duncannon, PA 17020, Phone:717-834-4343 
_____________________________________________________________________________
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Ken Klahr and pups with some early season non-preserve pheasants.        Valerie Plewa, Trouble and two nice pheasants at the     








       November NPRC Upland hunt.  Photo courtesy Frank 







    Plewa

_____________________________________________________________________________

ANNUAL NEST BOX MAINTENANCE

This annual event gives us an opportunity to help the Pennsylvania State Game Commission better maintain the Game Lands that we all use so frequently, and goes a long way in solidifying the good relationship we have with the Commission.   Bring your waders, gloves, sturdy ladders and anything else you think we might need and join us.  Will probably finish on Saturday, but may finish on Sunday the 23rd if necessary.  Please contact Frank Plewa to let him know your status so he can have things organized in advance.

State Game Lands #249, Heidlersburg, Adams County – February 22nd – 8:00 AM

Directions:  Route 15 to Heidlersburg/Biglerville exit (PA Route 234).  East on 234 approximately ½ mile to Gun Club Road on your left.  Parking area is 1+ mile down Gun Club Road on your right.

__________________________________________________________________

ANNUAL BANQUET, ELECTIONS FOR 2003 AND SPRING HUNT TEST

The details for this year’s banquet have not yet been finalized.  Traditionally held in January, we’ve had weather problems the last few years and may move the festivities back to later in the year, perhaps in conjunction with a Spring Hunt Test.  If you have a preference regarding the timing of the banquet, please share your thoughts with one of the board members, and while you’re at it, let us know what you think of the proposed Spring Test for late March.  Right now we’re looking at a Friday-Sunday Test, with one Senior on Friday, March 28th and a double Started/Intermediate on the weekend.  Because we traditionally hold elections in conjunction with the banquet, we have not yet proposed a new slate of officers.  If you are interested in nominating someone (or yourself – that’s encouraged too!) please let Karen Johnston know as soon as possible.
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WAY-TO-GO

Patty George and Raven

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test – WR Title!
Mike George and Raven

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test

Lloyd Ingerson and Buddy

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test – WR Title!
Robert Patton and Gracie

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test

 Ken Klahr and Tori

Senior Pass At NPRC Fall Test





AKC Senior Pass at Susquehanna Retriever Club
Joy Kendall and Nick

2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test

Jim Key and Zeus

2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test

Bill Whiteford and Cricket

2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test - SR Title!
Bill Whiteford and Cinder

2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test 





2 Started Passes at Southern Maryland  HRC Test in October - SR Title!
Frank Plewa and Shea

2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test

Dotty Waldrep and Spinner
2 Started Passes at NPRC Fall Test





2 Started Passes at Southern Maryland HRC Test in October - SR Title!
Jeff Riebling and Kali

Started Pass at NPRC Fall Test - SR Title!




Intermediate pass at NPRC Fall Test





2 Intermediate Passes at Southern Maryland  HRC Test in October - WR Title!
Robert Patton and Gracie

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test – WR Title!
Jon Vernam and Maggie

2 Senior Passes at NPRC Fall Test -  MHR Title!
Bill Whiteford and Raven

3 Senior Passes at NPRC Fall Test
Robin Mongold and Mick

Intermediate Pass at NPRC Fall Test





2 Intermediate Passes at Southern Maryland  HRC Test in October - WR Title!
Frank Plewa and Trouble

2 Senior Passes at NPRC Fall Test

_____________________________________________________________________________

OUR  CLUB by John Vernam

About two years ago I attended my first training session with the Northern Piedmont Retriever Club on a hot August day.  Maggie was 2 1/2 years old with a fair base of obedience training but little in the way of marking skills.  Handling was a distant dream.  As I observed the events taking place and the people and dogs in attendance (what’s up with the collies?) I wondered to myself if this was the place for me.  After all, I was/am primarily a hunter and only needed a dog to go get what I managed to shoot.

But as I observed the handlers and dogs, I could see a performance level that translated into a superior hunting dog as well.  Could I get a dog to handle multiple marks?  Pick up a blind?  What really “sealed the deal” for me was helping at the September 2000 hunt test.  I was working at the Intermediate level and saw a handler’s excitement when he titled his dog.  Could I get my dog to this level?
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Well, at our September 2002 hunt test, Maggie earned her MHR title in spite of her very nervous handler.  Those of you who have trained dogs to this level know the feeling of satisfaction when that last bird is delivered.  And those of you who haven’t yet, please make the effort.  It is very worthwhile and satisfying.

                         [image: image6.jpg]



But as I reflect on what has happened over the past two years, I realize that it is our club that really makes it possible.  Oh sure, someone could train a dog to run at the senior level by themselves, but it would be a lot harder and not nearly as much fun.  The level of support, advice, and encouragement the club provides is the incentive to continue.  On a day when things aren’t going well, it’s nice to hear from someone who’s been there, done that, and who is willing to share their experiences to help you.

And seeing your dog complete a difficult series or pick up a long water blind in a test is very rewarding.  At the end of the day, if you are fortunate enough to qualify, it is certainly a thrill. But it’s not just the dogs and the training and the titles that make it worthwhile, but the people that you train and test with.   

As I reread this note, I realize that it doesn’t truly reflect what I am trying to say.  But the bottom line is I want to say “Thank You” to the club and individuals that have helped me train Maggie and add a new dimension to my off-season.   We have a great club, possibly the best around.  You just have to listen to the comments of the handlers at our test to confirm this.  So, no matter what side issues come along, we members must continue to work together to keep the club sound, for the dogs and for ourselves.

Happy training!
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Dottie Waldrep and Spinner wait to go in the holding blind at the fall test.  Bill Whiteford and pup lurk in the background. Photo courtesy Frank Plewa.

Karen and Tom Johnston at the Middlecreek Waterfowl Festival.  Photo courtesy Jon Vernam
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TENTATIVE 2003 CALENDAR  – directions will be sent separately, banquet date not yet set.

January 19 – Training Session – York County – 9 AM

February 9 – Training Session – Adams County – 9 AM

February 22-23 – Annual Nest Box Maintenance – Adams County – 8 AM

March 9 - Training Session – York County – 9 AM

March 28-30 – Spring Hunt Test – Adams County

April 13 – Training Session – Lancaster County – 8 AM

April ?? – Demonstration – Earth Day Celebration – Codorus State Park, York County

May 11 - Training Session – Adams County – 8 AM

June ?? – Demonstration – Lancaster County Youth Day – contact Lloyd Ingerson to participate

June 8 - Training Session – Cumberland County – 8 AM

July 12 – Picnic – Starview Sportsmen’s Property – York County – 10AM

August 17 - Training Session – Cumberland County – 8 AM

September 14 - Training Session – Adams County – 8 AM

September ?? – Demonstration - Middle Creek Waterfowl Festival – Lancaster County 

September 26-28 – Fall Hunt Test – Cumberland County

October 12 – Training Session – Location to be determined

November 8– Upland Hunt - Perry County

November 9 – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Perry County

December 14 – Training Session, 8:00 AM – Adams County

__________________________________________________________________

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS

Ken Klahr has apparently purchased a new wing for his veterinarian’s office, but the good news is that in the process, Hunter continues to get better and has been able to do a bit of hunting this year.  Thank goodness Ken’s well-known marksmanship has not put an undue retrieving burden on the still-recovering beast.

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

Speaking of shoddy shooting, while I wasn’t at the November upland hunt, word has gotten back to me that one of our officers is in dire need of a lesson or two.  I don’t want to embarrass anyone, so please keep this to yourselves,  but if you have a few bucks to spare, you can contribute to the “NPRC Vice-Presidential Remedial Shooting Fund” and we’ll see that the money is directed to where it is most needed.

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

If your pup has achieved a title and you haven’t seen it listed in the newsletter, it means I don’t know about it.  Karen is in the process of updating the club plaque with this year’s titles, and if I don’t have your information she probably doesn’t either, so please let us know.  If you already told me and I missed it, I apologize and please send it in again.   I’d try to do a better job of keeping things straight, but your board of directors turned down my request for a raise, and I’ll be working to rule from here on in!   When you have time, please check the website titles page            ( http://nprc.tripod.com/titles.html )  for 2001 and earlier titles to make sure they are correct, and get updates/corrections to one of us asap.  Even if I have your title, I still need your dog’s full name, as often all I have is the call name.  If you would like a special note or photograph linked to your dog on the website, send it in and I’ll put in on.  I will be updating the site with the 2002 titles soon, so if you get it to me quickly it’ll be included in the next update.  I can scan and return pictures if you don’t have a digital photograph, so whatever you have we can work with it (in spite of no raise!)  For the newer members, who don’t know what we’re talking about, the club has a large plaque that we use to honor all club dogs that earn the title of WR or above (or equivalent AKC or UKC title).
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Congratulations to Eric Zeisloft for selling the most raffle tickets for our fall test (149).  Raffle winners were:

Benelli Super Black Eagle

Doug Jaffe – Frank Plewa seller

Goose Blind
Trish Jagoda – Sue Johnston and Alyson Patton sellers (Trish was nice enough                      to donate the prize back to the club to be auctioned off. A big thank you to Rick and Karen Johnston for bidding against each other and driving the price up to $350!)

Goose Hunt
CP Commercial – John Plewa seller

Sea Duck Hunt
Michael Berecka – Robin Mongold seller

Upland Hunt
M. Bailey – Eric Zeisloft seller 

Lab Print
Nunziio Saccone – Ron Welsh seller

Decoys
Bob Bimeal – Jon Vernam seller

Dog Bed
Mike George – Mike George seller

Rod & Reel
John Mullaney - Eric Zeisloft seller

Deadfowl Trainers
Michael Berecka – Robin Mongold seller

NPRC Test Fee
Karen Johnston – Tom Johnston seller

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

Taking a new pup on his first hunt is always one of the highlights of owning a hunting dog.  I had the opportunity to take the Goon on his first duck/goose hunt just before Thanksgiving, and it was a blast for both of us.  

In order to take the pressure off, in addition to a couple of other non-dog folks, I went with Mike George and Raven, so Raven could do the heavy lifting, and I could count on Mike being patient with a neophyte pooch.  I also decided that, at least initially, I wouldn’t shoot, but would instead concentrate on the pup.  As a final measure to insure success, I took him about 30 yards down the bank in a corn field, away from the blind, located on a relatively small

Eastern Shore farm pond, so he’d be able to mark the falls and not get caught up in all the shooting and excitement in the blind.  The pond was also small enough to enable us to walk around and get closer to downed birds if needed, and it didn’t have much in the way of heavy cover.  Seemed like a good plan at the time…

The goon has always been pretty steady, so at the very least I thought he’d be okay in that department.  When the first wave of ducks buzzed the blind, he remained rock solid at the barrage that exploded from the blind.  In retrospect, perhaps I was lulled into a false sense of security by the fact that no birds actually fell at that first volley, and thus the little guy had nothing for which to break.

Thinking that the pup would be okay, and wanting to make sure he had something to retrieve, I uncased the Mag-10 to back up the feckless group in the blind, and waited for the next fly-over.   I sat on my bucket, equipment bag to my left, pup to my right,  and all seemed right in the universe. I just knew I was in for one of those classic Gene Hill memories.  Sure enough, a group of mallards started to work our spread, and made a low pass over the blind that had the guns roaring once again.  God forbid the boys would be patient enough to let the birds settle in, but they were right there and I really can’t blame them too much. (Let me just say here that Mr. George is guilty only by association, as I know it was my other guests, who have based their lives on immediate gratification and have the patience and self-control of a 15 year old in the backseat of a car after the prom, who started the shooting).  As the birds peeled up and away from the source of their misery, they passed right over the Goon and me, and I was able to drop one just outside the decoys.  With a sense of satisfaction I set my gun down, and dug around the equipment bag to get out the camcorder to fully document this magic moment.  I turned back to my right to release the Goon for his retrieve, and found only a few broken stalks of corn and a still warm depression in the mud.  Luckily the errant beast was only a few strokes out in the water, and came back in when called to be properly chastised.  He then sat dutifully on the edge of the water as Raven picked up my bird and a few others that the boys had somehow coaxed to land. At that point I was having difficulty remembering the Gene Hill story that covered this particular circumstance.

Now back to not shooting, I watched the next flight come a cropper, with one drake dropping out in the middle of the pond, for a nice 40-yard retrieve for my youngster.  I walked him out to the edge, he waited patiently to be sent, and made a clean retrieve, including the goose decoy that accompanied him for most of the journey (at least he’s a strong swimmer).  I was somewhat taken aback when he broke to retrieve the goose decoy again as I threw it back out in the pond with the others, but he returned quickly to heel, and seemed to be able to differentiate by body temperature once I explained the concept to him.

As the early morning wore on, I discovered that if I shot, he broke, and if I didn’t shoot, he was a statue.  At least he was consistent.  His retrieves were all fine, although I’m embarrassed to admit I had to resort to a thrown shell to get him on his first goose, but since he’s not handling yet I don’t feel too bad, and in defense of my always questionable training skills, it was a great throw!
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All in all, it was a great experience for all concerned (except for the birds of course).  We both learned a lot (steadiness is a journey, not a destination; decoys have long lines attached;  diving ducks usually come back up, but not always,  its easier to throw a 10 gauge shell than a 12 gauge shell, etc.)  I wouldn’t have missed it for the world.  Thanks to Mike and Raven for being so supportive, and I’m sure Raven would rather hunt with the Goon than Nils anytime (another story for another time). 
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Raven and the Goon, part of the NPRC  Maryland contingent, with their results.

*    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *    *

Thanks to all of you that contributed to this last newsletter of the year.  If I didn’t use your submission this issue, it’ll be in a future one – I just ran out of room, and didn’t want to go over eight pages.  Some of your photos will be on the website in the next few days if they aren’t in the newsletter.

NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302
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